DRAFT  Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

October 5, 2005


DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

October 5, 2005
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, October 5, 2005.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem Brant Murray; Comr. Anna Sadler; 




Comr. Wayne Gray; and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Seth Lawless; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Deputy Town Manager/Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Bonita Hurdle; Kris Merithew; Andy Garman; John Kenny; Philip Wolfe; Walter Ward; Wayne Kidd; Christopher Day; Eddie Brunson; Donna Black; Jarred Smith; John White; Ronald Jones; Julie Eason; Bob Edwards; Renee Cahoon; Ben Cahoon; Mark Kaston; Jody Crosswhite; Pogie Worsley; Mike Kelly; John Gilliam; Eddie Goodrich; Buster Nunemaker; Jim Trotman; Jim Norrell; Al Byrum; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the pledge of allegiance.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - KRIS MERITHEW
Kris Merithew, Town Police Officer; said that he will be leaving Town employment for a career move as of October 13, 2005; he thanked Board members and the Town for their support.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - JOHN KENNY

John Kenny, Town Firefighter Captain; commended the Board for approving the ESA Pro Surfing Tournament that took place last weekend; all problems encountered were quickly taken care of; he hopes the contest will be allowed to continue to take place in Nags Head.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - BUSTER NUNEMAKER

Buster Nunemaker, Nags Head resident; commended Board members who stood their ground on the Beach Road building permit prohibition/moratorium issue; the system works well when the Board listens to the people; he asked Mayor Muller about responding to agenda item #17 concerning beach nourishment and agenda item #23 concerning a drainage management plan grant. 

Mr. Nunemaker spoke concerning beach nourishment; he asked who would pay for beach nourishment if sand were put on the beach but the big houses stopped renting - he questioned who would be blamed.   

Mr. Nunemaker spoke concerning a drainage management plan; he questioned why nothing has been done prior to now for a drainage plan for the Town.  

Mayor Muller explained that the Town has done numerous things for Town drainage resolution; it has established a Town-wide drainage fee, it has prioritized 15 separate drainage projects, several of which will be worked on this year as identified in the budget workshops; in addition a Town-wide drainage master plan is being developed to better address problems as additional growth continues. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - JOHN WHITE

John White, property owner of 200 E. Bittern Street; he expressed concern about the cooling tower at the new Nags Head Elementary School; he appreciated the Board's quick response; the noise is not as apparent now; he pointed out that the Town decibel reading of the tower noise exceeded Town ordinance levels but only by a few decibels; he also expressed his appreciation for Town Manager Lawless’ response acknowledging that the tower is a problem that the Town is addressing; he asked the Board to take appropriate action as the issue still exists.   

Planning Director Tim Wilson addressed the Board on the cooling tower issue at the elementary school; he has talked with school officials and discussed a punch list and made it clear that the violation of the ordinance will have to be resolved before a Certificate of Occupancy (CO) would be issued.    

Chief Cameron also addressed the issue and stated that he met with School Maintenance Director Jim Winebarger this week to confirm the importance of addressing/fixing the problem.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - RONALD JONES

Ronald Jones, property owner, agreed with John White about the issue of the noise from the cooling tower of the new elementary school; he hopes a plan will be developed; the main issue is noise pollution.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - JIM TROTMAN

Jim Trotman, his son is a graduate of the Wright Flight program; he thanked the Board for their support of the Wright Flight Program; he presented an oversized card of thanks to the Board which was signed by each of the kids who will be participating in the program.  

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - JIM NORRELL

Jim Norrell, Dep. Fire Chief of Nags Head Volunteer Fire Department; he reported on the 21st Annual Community Awareness fund raising event held on September 17, 2005; they grossed over $30,000 on the total event with to date approximately $7,000 in expenses; proceeds will be used to purchase necessary equipment; this would not be possible without support of the Town, residents, and visitors; he gave a special thanks to members of career staff of Fire and Ocean Rescue and he thanked numerous Town employees for their assistance in the event.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller thanked Mr. Norrell and his organization.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - AL BYRUM

Al Byrum, Vice President of Village Property Owner's Association; he spoke last month concerning Stan White's proposal for a hotel on the bypass; the zoning map amendment approved was based on the agreement between the Association and Mr. White working out;  Mr. Byrum and others have contacted Mr. White and Mr. White’s attorney Bobby Outten numerous times and have not received a response in the past month; he distributed a copy of an email from Association President Harry Nash with the Association's position on the issue at this time which is to ask the Board to rescind their zoning map amendment action taken at the September 7, 2005 meeting.

Mayor Muller commented that a Motion to Reconsider is only valid during the actual meeting; however, the issue can be brought back by any member of the Board and anyone with appropriate standing, such as the Association, could request a change in the zoning map to reverse the process.  Mayor Muller suggested that Planning Director Tim Wilson be contacted.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced Audience Response closed at 9:32 a.m.

FIRE PREVENTION WEEK PROCLAMATION 

Mayor Muller read the Fire Prevention Week Proclamation as follows:

"WHEREAS, the Town Of Nags Head is committed to ensuring the safety and security of all those living in and visiting our city; and

'WHEREAS, fire is a serious public safety concern both locally and nationally, and homes are the locations where people are at greatest risk from fire; and

'WHEREAS, the nonprofit National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) has documented through its research a significant increase in home candle fires, even as most other causes of home fires have steadily declined; and

'WHEREAS, Nags Head first responders are dedicated to reducing the occurrence of home fires and home fire injuries through prevention and protection education; and

'WHEREAS, Nags Head residents are responsive to public education measures and are able to take personal steps to increase their safety from fire; and

'WHEREAS, using proper care with candles will have a positive effect on the home fire problem; and 

'WHEREAS, each candle fire that is prevented in Nags Head is an opportunity to prevent painful injury and costly property damage; and

'WHEREAS, the 2005 Fire Prevention Week theme, “Use Candles with Care: When You Go Out, Blow Out!”, effectively serves to remind us all of the simple actions we can take to stay safer from fire during Fire Prevention Week and year-round.

'WHEREAS, Nags Head supports active fire prevention and public information programs designed to educate all ages regarding fire safety, I invite all Nags Head residents to attend the annual Nags Head Fire Prevention Open House on Tuesday, October 11, 2005, from 5-8 PM, at Station 16.

'THEREFORE, I Robert Muller, Mayor, do hereby proclaim October 9 - 15, 2005 as Fire Prevention Week, and I urge all the people of Nags Head to heed the important safety messages of Fire Prevention Week 2005, and to support the many public safety activities and efforts of Nags Head Fire and Rescue."

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller presented the Proclamation for Fire Prevention Week to Assistant Fire Chief Osborne and to Volunteer Deputy Chief Norrell. 

OBX MARATHON PRESENTATION

OBX Marathon representative Mike Kelly reported on the OBX Marathon; the Marathon is 39.3 miles long and is scheduled to be held November 10, 2006.  They plan to keep the participation to 4000 runners and to enlist the aid of approximately 1000 volunteers from the community.  The route never crosses  the bypass.  In response to Mayor Muller, Mr. Kelly stated that NC DOT has been contacted and is working with the organization.  They plan on meeting with all local public safety agencies.  Chief Cameron noted that the time of year for the Marathon should not present a transportation problem.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to endorse the OBX Marathon run proposal, scheduled for November 2006, as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller presented a framed Certificate of Appreciation and a necklace with Town emblem to Bonita Hurdle, Human Resources Coordinator for twenty (20) years of service with the Town.  Ms. Hurdle thanked the Board and staff for the past 20 years.

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES

Assistant Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced the following new firefighters to the Board who began working for the Town on September 19, 2005:  Philip Wolfe, Walter Ward, Wayne Kidd, Christopher Day, Eddie Brunson, Donna Black, and Jarred Smith.  

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #3 to FY 05/06 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Consideration of resolution to surplus Town equipment for two (2) police vehicles for donation to 
Katrina Relief

-
Consideration of execution of new construction oversight contract for SNH Fire Station; and

-
Recommendation to award painting contract at Town Hall and Fire Station 16

-
Pond Island Street Assessment Report

-
Consideration of Change Orders #1 and #2 for Bypass Waterline Extensions contract with


McCall Brothers, Inc.

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider zoning text amendment to Section 48-153 and Section 48-
370 to allow for large residential dwellings greater than 5,000 square feet in the SED-80 zoning 
district 
MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.

A copy of the Budget Adjustment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “B”.

The Surplus resolution, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina desires to declare surplus and dispose of certain Town owned property.
'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head that:
(1) The following described Town owned property is hereby declared to be surplus to the needs of the Town of Nags Head:

Dept.
Fixed 

Description

Original 
Fair Market
Reason

Disposal


Asset No.



Cost ($)
Value ($)
for Surplus
Method

Public Safety

610
327

1999 Ford 




Crown Vic 




VIN#2FAFP71W2XX



183923

19,555

5,500

High mileage 
Donation











97,962 miles

610
511

2000 Ford 




Crown Vic 




VIN# 2FAFP71W3YX




197167

19,555

5,500

High mileage 
Donation











95,962 miles

(2)
The Town Manager or his designee is hereby authorized to dispose of the listed items by any legal means allowable to include:    Donation to a non-profit organization, offering for sale at the next town public auction, Internet on-line offering, upset bid process, by destroying, etc."

The memo re: the South Nags Head Fire Station construction oversight read in part as follows:

"As the Board of Commissioners is aware, the Town terminated, for cause, the contract with the TAF Group for Architectural Design, Engineering and Construction Oversight for the South Nags Head Fire Station Project. 

'It is now recommended and requested that permission be granted authorizing the Town Manager to negotiate and execute a contract with the EDIFICE Group, ARCHITECTURE, PC for the remainder of the construction oversight that is required for the South Nags Head Fire Station Project. Mr. Edgar Gamao, AIA, who is now an associate with the EDIFICE GROUP, was formerly an associate with the TAF Group and has been responsible for the construction oversight for this project since construction began in March of 2005.

'The EDIFICE GROUP, ARCHITECTURE, PC is located in the City of Virginia Beach, Virginia.

'The Town Manager, Town Attorney, Director of Public Works and the Fire Chief join and concur with this request."

The memo concerning the recommendation to award the painting contract for Town Hall and Fire Station #16 read in part as follows:

"Attached are copies of the three responses received for painting Town Hall and Fire Station 16.  Also attached are copies of the “Request for Informal Bids”, the list of painting contractors solicited, and a bid tabulation (including the two bids received this past March for the Town Hall only job).  

'Based on the significant difference between the low bidder and the other bidders, the similarity of their bid to the bids submitted in the spring, and experience with the quality of the work done by Beach Painting Contractors, I would have difficulty recommending anyone other than the low bidder.

'The Operating Budget contains $35,000 for painting Town Hall, and $30,000 for Fire Station 16.  The total amount budgeted will more than adequately cover the costs for painting both buildings, including “Options” (alternates) #1 and #2 for additional repair work."

The Pond Island Street Assessment Report read in part as follows:

“Original bills for the seventh annual installment of the Pond Island Street Assessment were mailed out on August 1, 2005 and were due on September 1, 2005.  All installments were paid in full before the due date of September 1.

‘The only assessment left owing is $996.47 for 113 West Shore Road.”
The memo re: Consideration of Change Orders #1 and #2 for Bypass Waterline Extensions contract with McCall Brothers, Inc. read in part as follows:

“Two bids were received and opened on March 30th for waterline extensions from Bark to Bonnett Streets, and from Lakeside to Forbes Streets, along the US 158 Bypass.  McCall Brothers, Inc. bid $95,048.40, and T. A. Loving, Inc. bid $113,025.00.  The original schedule called for the project to commence immediately following award of the contract, with completion by July 20th.  However, the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NC-DOT) did not issue the required Encroachment Agreement until the 14th of July.  In addition to the time involved in awaiting the Encroachment Agreement from DOT, the agreement required moving the three (3) fire hydrants to be located along the Bark to Bonnett Streets section to the very edge of the highway right-of-way.

‘Change Order #1 requests an increase in the contract price of 5% to reflect the increased costs of PVC pipe, stainless steel, iron and concrete components of the project.  Also, due to the required relocation of the three (3) fire hydrants to the very edge of the R-O-W, another $900 in cost increase is requested.  The total cost increase requested is $5,652.42.  The new contract total price will be $100,700.82.  This is still less than the second low bid submitted in March.

‘Change Order #2 requests an adjustment to the required time completion dates specified in the original contract.  The original completion dates were July 5, 2005, for “Substantial completion”, and August 4, 2005, for “Final Acceptance”.  The new dates will be December 6th for substantial completion, and January 6, 2006, for final acceptance.  However, the portion from Bark to Bonnett Streets must be finished by November 6th, to permit the tie-in of the fire service line to the new Nags Head Elementary School.  This requirement is contained in Change Order #2.

‘Due to the time delay being beyond the contractor’s control, Change Orders #1 and #2 are recommended for approval.”

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider site plan/conditional use/vested right application to modify parking lot and add on-site sewage treatment system for Comfort Inn South hotel located at 8031 S. Old Oregon Inlet Road
Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated September 27, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“Bissell Professional Group on behalf of Dare II, LLC has submitted the attached conditional use/vested right application to modify the Comfort Inn South parking lot and install a new, on-site, underground septic system.  The subject site is located at 8031 South Old Oregon Inlet Road. In the C-R Commercial-Residential Zoning District where the site is located, hotels are permitted with a conditional use permit. Currently, the site is served by an off-site waste treatment plant located directly across the road from the hotel property. According to the applicant, the lease has expired on the lot across the street, therefore the applicant needs to locate a new septic system on the hotel site. This application proposes no structural changes to the hotel building.  

‘In order to install the necessary septic system the applicant is proposing a substantial redesign of the existing non-conforming parking lot. The parking lot is dimensionally non-conforming in that the parking lot lacks the minimum number of parking spaces required for this hotel (128 parking spaces are required by today’s ordinance, while there are only 109 on the site). The parking lot setbacks along the property boundaries are also nonconforming and parking spaces are currently located in both of the entrance sight triangles. Additional non-conformities include lot coverage, site buffering, storm water drainage and Coastal Area Management Act (CAMA) setbacks.  As the application is presented, no existing nonconformity has been increased to accommodate the parking lot modifications the applicant proposes.

‘The site plan shows that the proposed parking spaces on the southern and western property lines would comply with the 5-foot minimum property line setback required by the Zoning Ordinance.  The required 5-foot buffer yard “C” between new parking spaces abutting property lines is shown on the plan in accordance with the zoning ordinance.  All new parking spaces have been located outside of the southern entrance sight triangle Fire lane and parking space markings, drive-aisles, wheel stops, a turn around space and curbed drive aisles are shown in compliance with the zoning ordinance. The applicant has increased the number of parking spaces on the lot by one (1) space. The attached lighting plan that depicts the proposed light fixtures comply with the zoning ordinance and have been approved by staff.

‘Fire and Public Works issues have been addressed. In conjunction with this application, the applicant is upgrading the water supply appurtenances that serve this site and installing a bollard protected fire hydrant in accordance with comments from Public Works and Fire Department staff. Public Safety and internal site circulation issues have been addressed.  

‘If approved as presented, the existing lot coverage nonconformity would be reduced  from 62 percent to 50 percent.  Under the proposed plan, on-site storm water management would remain non-conforming but has been significantly improved according to the Town’s alternative consulting engineer. The Dare County Health Department is reviewing the proposed septic system and the applicant has applied for the necessary operation permit from the State Department of Environmental Health and Natural Resources (NCDEHNR).   

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At the Planning Board’s regular meeting of September 20, 2005, the Board members reviewed the attached application. After a brief discussion, the Planning Board members voted unanimously to recommend that the plan be approved provided the applicants revise the plan to address a minor comment identified by staff.  

‘Staff recommendation:

All proposed modifications are shown in compliance with the zoning ordinance. As stated above, no existing nonconformities have been increased and the degree of some non-conformities have been decreased. The applicant has addressed staff’s comment, and all proposed work complies with the zoning ordinance, therefore staff recommends that the attached site plan/conditional use application be approved as presented.
‘The Board of Commissioners is required to make the following affirmative findings of fact for this and all conditional use and vested right applications:
1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.
The applicant has met the applicable zoning requirements.

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.
Public safety issues have been addressed.
3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.

Please see the attached memorandum from the Fire Department."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Sunday, September 18, 2005 and on Tuesday, September 20, 2005 as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:14 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:14 a.m.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray stated that the site plan represents an improvement to the current situation; in addition the Board has a strong desire for hotels and this is a way to enhance an existing hotel in the Town.

Mayor Muller confirmed with staff that the cost of these improvements does not exceed the 50% threshold which would require full compliance. 

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

-
That the applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances, and

-
That the use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted, and

-
That the use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town, and

To grant the conditional use and vested right site plan for the Comfort Inn as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed zoning text amendments to Town Code Section 48-7 and 48-864, proposed new use and definition for 'Hotel Suites' and listing Hotel Suites as a permitted use in the Village SPD-C Hotel District

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated September 28, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“George E. Goodrich has submitted the attached proposal to include in the ordinance a definition for ‘hotel suite’ and also to provide regulations governing hotel suites in the Village Hotel District.  

‘Hotel suites would include hotel units containing cooking and living facilities with a maximum of two bedrooms and kitchens which are no greater than ten percent of the unit’s total area.  No physical size limitation is defined. 
‘Mr. Goodrich has requested that hotels in the Village Hotel District be allowed to contain hotel suites provided that the total number of suites does not exceed 33 percent of the total units in the building.  

‘Staff provides the following evaluation of this proposal:
‘Currently hotel suites are not defined in the ordinance although the C-2 General Commercial District currently allows ‘hotel suites’ with a maximum of two bedrooms and not exceeding 900 square feet.  However, based on our current definitions for ‘hotel’ and ‘hotel unit’, two-bedroom hotel suites with cooking facilities would not be permitted.  Mr. Goodrich’s proposal would now allow two-bedroom hotel suites to contain cooking facilities.  Currently, one-bedroom hotel units (hotel efficiency unit) can contain living and cooking facilities however the kitchen area must not exceed ten percent of the total unit area and the unit size in the C-2 General Commercial District would be limited to 700 square feet.  Unlike the C-2 General Commercial District which establishes a size limitation for hotel units and hotel efficiency units, the Village Hotel District does not currently contain a size limitation for units.  Mr. Goodrich’s proposal does not address the size of units in the Village Hotel District.  
‘Because there is no size limitation for hotel units in the Village and also because of the number of bedrooms being proposed and the ability to prepare meals and support independent living, it is Staff’s opinion that this type of unit could easily function as a residence rather than a hotel unit designed to support transient occupancy.  Staff would contend that this proposal more closely resembles a multi-family use which is already established by the ordinance and is governed by a different set of development regulations.  
‘Based on discussions last year when the Board redefined hotel development regulations; the intent was to diversify the types of accommodations available in the Town to include hotel rooms that could support stays of a week or less and that did not have all the amenities of a dwelling unit.  Staff would argue that this proposal does not provide for a use that would satisfy the aforementioned needs.  
‘Planning Board Recommendation

At their August 16th meeting, the Planning Board voted 3-2 to recommend approval of the attached ordinance amendment.  The dissenting members noted the same concerns as mentioned above.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, September 22, 2005 and on Thursday, September 29, 2005 as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:21 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:21 a.m.

Applicant Eddie Goodrich stated that the hotel industry is moving toward larger suites; in order to recoup the costs of constructing a hotel, larger suites are needed.  In addition, the dormers on top of the building allows for the lofts to be used as bedrooms; this offers an alternative to the larger houses as well as an alternative to a plain hotel room.

Comr. Oakes said that upscale suites in addition to regular hotel rooms are needed for more diversity of accommodations in the Town; he supports the amendment and wants to give the developer this type of flexibility.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray expressed concern about the unintended consequences of the ordinance but he does feel that the market is looking for the type of accommodations presented and he is in favor of the ordinance.

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning hotel suites as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning hotel suites, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed zoning text amendment to Town Code Section 44-84 Reduction of parking and lot coverage requirements for structures having lost street access due to storm damage
Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated September 27, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“Attached are several proposed amendments to Town Code Section 48-84.  On July 6, 2005 the Board of Commissioners adopted a new section 44-84. At the time of adoption several shortfalls were noted in the proposed ordinance. The Board adopted that ordinance and at the same time requested staff to draft several changes to the ordinance. The revised ordinance is attached with the proposed changes shown in bold type.  The adopted ordinance and proposed amendments are designed to provide relief to parking and lot coverage requirements for single-family and duplex uses which have permanently lost their street access due to storm damage and erosion.  The reduction in the parking standards and lot coverage standards make possible the establishment of alternative access routes and parking locations.  Examples of properties which have recently experienced such damage and development constraints include select properties on Seagull Drive and Surfside Drive in south Nags Head.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, September 22, 2005 and on Thursday, September 29, 2005 as required by law.

Mayor Muller offered the following modification to the proposed ordinance by adding to paragraph B(3) - "or lots which provides access to such lots".

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:48 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:48 a.m.

Comr. Sadler asked about using the term “destroyed”; she did not want the term to prohibit the ability to come behind the first houses on a partially “destroyed” road for an alternative street access.  Mr. Bortz said if a street is at all useable, people will use it.

Mayor Muller suggested that the Board table this discussion to bring back later in today’s meeting after additional Town Attorney and staff review.  

MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to table the discussion on the alternative street access ordinance.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the September 7, 2005 Regular Session and the September 28, 2005 Emergency Session minutes with the following corrections to the September 7, 2005 minutes:

Page 2  -  Wright Flight program - Principal John Diamond should be John Doland 

Page 12 - Greenbow Traders should be Greenwater Traders

The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment projects 
- Consider CS&E proposal for proceeding with a locally funded beach restoration project 

- Appointment of Town Beach Nourishment Committee 

Beach Restoration Project - Coastal Science and Engineering proposal 

Mayor Muller spoke in response to Comr. Sadler and stated that if the Town put sand on the beach, there would be no adverse impact on the Corps project; this project would put on the beach, on average, 60% as much sand as the Corps project.  Mayor Muller said that he was aware that funds will be tight after Hurricane Katrina impacts.  

Comr. Sadler questioned if the Town is following all of the Corps guidelines; Mayor Muller said that the Town can meet the Corps guidelines for beach access requirements with the existing accesses.

Comr. Gray asked if at some point the local project has to come before the Town in the form of a referendum.  

Town Manager Seth Lawless responded that if undertaking the local project, the Local Government Commission (LGC) advisory group under the State Treasurer’s office, which reviews all public and Town borrowing, advised him that government bonds are the cheapest way to borrow money; it takes a referendum to approve the bond order which calls for the sale of notes on the open market.   The Town would have to be rated by rating agencies some time after the referendum; right now the rate would be approximately 4%.  The procedures prior to a referendum would require the services of a bond attorney at least 6 months prior to the referendum; an attorney would draw up the bond order and lead the Town through public hearing processes, etc.  The question is if Dare County is on board with the project.  

Town Manager Seth Lawless referred to Mayor Muller's updated cost memo in the Board packages where the tax districts are identified and the Town would work with the Board of Elections in advance of a referendum to identify eligible areas.  Another concern is the timing of the referendum.  The LGC may require the project in two (2) phases; Mayor Muller noted that one year's payment needs to be included in Capital Reserve. 

Comr. Oakes confirmed with Mayor Muller that 10 miles of beach are affected; the first 2 miles in the northern part of Town cannot be justified for nourishment; Comr. Oakes expressed concern about no public access in the Historic District which is a long stretch of sand without access.

Mayor Muller said that there has to be a balance between the effects of erosion on our beach and the effect on the Town's economy.  He commended Comr. Sadler and Mayor Pro Tem Murray for addressing this issue now, right before an election.

Comr. Gray said that the people will decide at the referendum and if they do not agree with the project, then the plan is stopped.

The payout from now to November 2006 when the possibility of a referendum will be considered is  estimated to be out approximately $700,000 - $800,000.  

Comr. Sadler emphasized the importance of educating the people about the project; she feels that the Town with help from the residents, can take on the project.

MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to form a Town Beach Nourishment Committee and to accept/proceed with the CSE proposal for the beach restoration project as presented today which can be stopped at any point and is to be funded out of the Town's Undesignated Fund Balance.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.

Public Works Director Dave Clark said that he has a copy in the Library of the Corps Plan that identifies areas to be nourished and the amount of sand to go in each area; more would be placed in the more eroded areas.  

MOTION:    Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to appoint Webb Fuller, Annette Ratzenberger, Harry Thompson, George Moore and Mayor Muller to the Town Beach Nourishment Committee.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

Consideration of amendment to Town Code to incorporate beach driving policy in Section 8-85 Exceptions - from September 7, 2005 Board meeting

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized his memo dated September 27, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“Pursuant to the Board’s request of September 7, 2005 attached is a proposed ordinance to amend Town Code Section 8-85, Exceptions, which if adopted would convey authority to the Town Manager to consider and decide application requests for temporary beach driving permits.  This proposed ordinance is being presented for consideration in response to the rescinding of an administrative policy by the Town Manager on July 18, 2005 regarding the same subject.  

‘The proposed ordinance limits the consideration of temporary beach requests to activities related to construction projects during times when beach driving would otherwise be prohibited.  The ordinance sets forth the information that must be submitted in the request to the Town Manager as well as the criteria by which the Town Manager evaluates and decides the request.”
MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning beach driving with the addition of “and times” in the last paragraph after “dates”.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.

It was Board consensus that staff meet with U.S. Fish and Wildlife as soon as possible to determine what conditions need to be met for a Town program to be set up, or some other expedited process, through which the Town can obtain a permit to authorize beach driving.  Either the Town can issue the permit for U.S. Fish and Wildlife or a permit can be issued by them within a specified period of time.

A copy of the ordinance concerning beach driving, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

RECESS FOR LUNCH

The Board recessed for lunch at 12:05 p.m.

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 1:30 p.m.

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Adoption of ordinance pursuant to Section 16-167 In rem action by inspector; placarding of the Minimum Housing Ordinance: Country Nest structure located in South Nags Head

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized his memo dated September 27, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“On August 10, 2005 Chief Building Inspector Ronnie Ballance issued an Enforcement Order in accordance with Chapter 16 of the Nags Head Code of Ordinances requiring the removal of the single-family dwelling structure commonly known as “Country Nest” located at 9803 E. Surfside Drive.  This Order was based upon his findings that the structure was unfit for habitation and could not be made habitable and was furthermore in danger of collapsing due to damage.  The Order required the removal of the structure from the property by no later than September 9, 2005.

‘Inspection of the property after September 9, 2005 found the structure in violation still present.  Moreover, to this date no permits have been applied for or issued for the removal of the structure and the property owner has also failed to exercise his right of appeal of the August 10, 2005 Order within the 30 say time period prescribed by the Code.  Based on these facts and to enforce compliance with the Code, staff is requesting that the Board adopt the attached ordinance as allowed by Town Code which will give the building inspector the authority to have the structure removed from the property thereby securing compliance with his lawfully issued Order of August 10, 2005.  Removal of said structure will require demolition and staff has solicited bids for this work.  Three bids were received as follows:

Jackson Equipment LLC                

$16,900                                

Coastal Contractor                       

$23,500                                          

F & H Land Development, Inc.    

$28,999

‘In conclusion, staff recommends that the Board adopt the proposed ordinance as presented and further recommends that the Board accept the bid for demolition work submitted by Jackson Equipment LLC in the amount of $16,900.”

Mayor Muller questioned if the Board is required to hear testimony as to the unsuitable condition of the property. 

Town Attorney Ike McRee stated that the reports were sworn under oath by the previous Town Manager that set forth the allegations and facts relating as to why Country Nest is a nuisance that should be abated. 

Mr. Wilson explained that there are two (2) findings for the order:  1) The structure cannot be made habitable because it cannot secure the health and cama permits, and  2) The structure has experienced structural damage and is an imminent danger to the public.

Chief Cameron concurred with Mr. Wilson's testimony and added the following conditions in addition to structural damage:  He has to regularly send a police officer to install caution tape at the site; there are broken windows, people trespassing on the property; there is no electricity or water and the site is considered a public health nuisance.

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the Country Nest demolition ordinance as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

A copy of the Country Nest demolition ordinance, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

Comr. Oakes confirmed with Mr. Wilson that each demolition ordinance will need to be adopted on a case-by-case basis.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to accept the low bidder, Jackson Equipment LLC, for the cost of $16,900 for the demolition work for Country Nest.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.

Consideration of amendment to request for DCM grants for Barnes, Albatross, and Baltic Street Beach Accesses

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated September 27, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“Realizing the potential impacts Hurricane Katrina would have on the cost of construction projects, DCM has requested that the Town submit revised cost estimates for this year’s three public access grant projects; Baltic Street, Barnes Street, and Albatross Street.  Considering that these grants only require a 25 percent local match and also that the Town’s applications to date have included a 50 percent local match, Staff is proposing to increase the DCM cost share to account for the additional cost.  It is Staff’s goal to keep the Town’s match the same as was previously submitted.  The revised cost estimates are provided in the table below; the new grant requests would include a 38-40 percent local match depending on the project.  Based on discussions between the Deputy Public Works Director and several Town contractors, Staff increased costs for each project by approximately 30 percent to account for anticipated increases in building materials, equipment, and labor.  The DCM District Planner has agreed that this is a reasonable approach which would not negatively impact the likelihood that the projects would be funded.  Staff is proposing to submit these revised costs to DCM by October 1st. 

‘Staff is applying to the Dare County Tourist Bureau to cover the ‘local match’ for these projects.  The Board authorized Staff to apply for the Tourist Bureau grants at the September, 2005 meeting.  Staff is not proposing to increase the amount authorized for these grant applications.

	Project
	Previous Total
	Revised Total
	Local Match

	Albatross Street
	$32,000
	$41,570
	$16,000 (38%)

	Baltic Street
	$120,000
	$153,108
	$60,000 (39%)

	Barnes Street
	$17,300
	$22,460
	$8,650 (39%)”



MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to authorize staff to amend the request for Division of Coastal Management (DCM) grants for Barnes, Albatross, and Baltic Street beach accesses to include the revised cost amounts as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

Consideration of site plan application for new office/residential development at 4301 S. Croatan Highway

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated September 27, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“Cahoon & Kasten Architects has submitted the attached site plan application to develop the property located at 4301 South Croatan Highway.  The development plan calls for the construction of a 5,500 square foot general office building with four (4) accessory single-family dwelling units. The 25,000 square foot property is zoned C-2 General Commercial where general office is a permitted use.  

‘The site plan shows that the site would be accessed from a single driveway off of South Croatan Highway.  Diamond Street, which abuts the northern site boundary is currently unimproved and would not provide access to the site. The proposed driveway entrance complies with the zoning ordinance however; it is subject to North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT) review and approval prior to construction.

‘Parking, lot coverage, setbacks, parking lot lighting, buffering and site vegetation as shown, comply with the zoning ordinance. The applicant’s proposed building would qualify for 148 architectural points (see building elevations), which exceeds the minimum 100 point commercial architectural standard prescribed by Section 48-371 of the zoning ordinance. Public works, fire, and public safety issues have been addressed. The Town’s consulting engineer is has reviewed and approved the applicant’s storm water management plan.
‘Planning Board Recommendation:
At their regular meeting of September 20, 2005 the Planning Board members reviewed the site plan application. After a brief discussion of the item, the Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend that the site plan be approved provided the applicants address some minor issues identified by staff.  

‘Staff recommendation:
Staff finds that the attached site plan complies with the zoning ordinance. The applicant has addressed all remaining issues identified by staff in the Planning Board staff memorandum. Staff therefore recommends that the attached site plan be approved as presented.”
Applicant representative Ben Cahoon spoke on behalf of the developer and stated that they considered paving Diamond Street but given time constraints and since it wasn't required they did not plan on it.  He stated that he would be willing to pay half the costs of improving Diamond Street but he would like administrative approval by the Planning Director so that the change would not have to go through the formal review process. 

Mayor Muller suggested that the Board give consideration to the site plan as presented and to ask staff to provide the costs of paving Diamond Street half the length of the lot at the next Board meeting.

MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to approve the new office/residential development site plan as submitted.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.  

Mayor Muller stated that based on square footage, there were several areas to review:  1) allow some credit for water consumption units for commercial/residential uses, 2) parking requirements, and 3) setbacks for certain building size.

Mr. Wilson said that staff is already looking into this and a proposal is being prepared for Planning Board review; he would like to see it allowed with the proper permitting requirements.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

It was Board consensus that staff bring back at the next Board meeting the estimated costs to pave half of Diamond Street. 

NEW BUSINESS

Report from Citizens Advisory Committee

The report from the Citizens Advisory Committee meeting was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“Minutes from the June 13, 2005 minutes were approved.  

‘Welcome new Citizens Advisory Committee Members - Vice-Chair Susan Boncek welcomed new members John Ratzenberger and John White to the Citizens Advisory Committee.  

‘Ms. Boncek announced that Kevin Schwartz submitted his resignation to the committee as he is moving out of the area.

‘PowerPoint Presentation of 2005 NH Residential Architectural Style – Peter Rascoe provided a PowerPoint presentation of nominees for the Residential Nags Head Style Architecture Award Program for “Best Example” and “Recognition”.  The Committee was asked to view the nominee houses and be prepared to discuss and make a decision at the October meeting.  The winner of the “Best Example” will be presented a bronze plaque at the Festival of Thanksgiving on November 18, 2005.  Other nominations can be forwarded to Mr. Rascoe or Michelle Gray.  After some discussion with Mr. Rascoe and the Committee, the next meeting date was set for Monday, October 17, 2005.  

‘Discussion of Appointment for Citizens Advisory Committee Chairman – The CAC Charter states that the Chair and Vice-Chair are selected from “resident” committee members.  A motion was unanimously passed to elect Susan Boncek as Chair and Russell Lay as Vice-Chair.

‘New Business and Open Discussion – Chair Boncek announced that the Beach Road Committee is scheduled to meet again on Friday, September 23, 2005.  Several committee members voiced concerns about losing small local businesses to building large rental houses.  

‘Open Space - The Committee discussed their continued support for open space in the Town; Mark Dunlevy made a motion to ask the Board of Commissioners to continue the negotiations with the owners of *Dowdy’s Amusement Park to purchase the property and possibly the Sea Spray property.  Fred Chatelain seconded the motion.  A formal letter will be written by Mr. Dunlevy on behalf of the Committee to the Board to request their continuance of pursuing property for open space i.e. Sea Spray and Galaxy Golf.  
‘*Michelle later verified that the May 09, 2005 CAC minutes noted the following: “Dowdy’s Amusement Park – Town Manager Fuller reported to the Committee that the property owner of Dowdy’s and the Town could not reach an agreement for the Town to purchase the property.”  This information was forwarded to all CAC members on Tuesday, September 20, 2005.  

‘Fire Chief Butch Osborne – provided an update on the South Nags Head Fire Station; he expects the fire station to be open for public service by January 2006.  Chief Osborne explained that Ocean Rescue services were available 10:00 am – 6:00 pm daily through Labor Day; but lifeguards are now patrolling the beach on ATV’s and in vehicles until October 15th.  

‘Planning Director Tim Wilson – provided an update on the site plan submittals for the former Cineplex and the former Nags Head Supermarket properties.  

‘2005 Nags Header Award Nominations – The Committee received three nominations for the first annual Nags Header award.  After some discussion, it was determined that one of the nominees was not qualified due to having been an out-of-state visitor and never a Nags Head resident or a non-resident business owner; a letter will be sent to the nominator with this explanation.  The family members and nominators of the other two nominees will be notified of the Nags Header Award date which is Friday, November 18, 2005 at the Festival of Thanksgiving so they can accept the award.

‘Nomination for 2005 Festival of Thanksgiving Lightkeeper –The Committee selected the 2005-2006 Lightkeeper which will be announced at the Festival on Friday, November 18, 2005.
‘Adjournment

The Committee adjourned at 10:32 a.m.”
Request to apply for grant from DCM to assist in development of Town-wide stormwater drainage plan

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development/Public Works memo dated September 28, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“The North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources - Division of Coastal Management and Division of Water Quality Non-point Source Planning Unit are requesting grant proposals from units of government for the Coastal Stormwater/Non-point Source Grant Fund program. Planning has offered to assist in writing the grant for Public Works.
‘The purpose of the grant program is to fund projects that include planning or developing stormwater runoff or implementing projects to reduce the concentration of pollution in stormwater runoff and volume of pollution from existing development. Staff is requesting authorization to apply the grant to develop a stormwater management plan. The existing Plan was last updated in Fall 1995. 
‘At this time staff estimated the plan will cost approximately $100,000.00 to develop and is requesting authorization to apply for $30,000.00 in grant funds. The grant proposal application deadline is November 3, 2005 with notification of award by December 12, 2005. If awarded the grant starting contract date would be March 31, 2006 and the completion date would be April 1, 2007.”
Town Manager Lawless reported that Public Works Director Dave Clark will bring forward a recommendation by January 2006 from the proposals received for the  Stormwater Drainage Plan.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to authorize staff to apply for a grant from the Division of Coastal Management (DCM) for development of a Town-wide stormwater drainage plan.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Country Nest structure to be demolished
Town Attorney Ike McRee stated that the previous Town Manager swore under oath confirming the allegations that the Country Nest structure in South Nags Head 1) has been in a state of disrepair; 2) is in violation in Town Code of Ordinances due to Hurricane Isabel; 3) is a liability to the public health and safety in accordance with GS 160A-193; and 4) condemnation notice was given to property owners.

For the record it was noted that the proposed ordinance is based upon the findings of the Building Inspector that the structure does not meet the Town's housing ordinance.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Request for Closed Session - Nelson Whetstine vs TNH 

Town Attorney Ike McRee requested a Closed Session to discuss the status of the Nelson Whetstine versus Town of Nags Head lawsuit.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Town Manager Lawless - Discussion of employee compensation during Hurricane Ophelia

Town Manager Seth Lawless explained that Hurricane Ophelia was a non-event for the Town.  Staff went into full preparation mode; essential staff was on 24-hour call but there was no requirement for non-essential staff to work.  He wanted to publicly thank staff for their efforts.  He also requested that the Board approve compensatory time for staff that worked; however, he asked that the Board consider his request at an upcoming Board meeting after he has had a chance to read the department reviews in more detail.

Town Manager Seth Lawless reported that approximately $15,000 will be requested of FEMA for reimbursement due to Ophelia.

Generator repair fees may be eligible for reimbursement from FEMA.  Town Hall is now fully operational in the event power goes out.  

Town Manager Seth Lawless reported that staff, Roberta Thuman and Dee Johnson, participated in the Dare County Joint Information Center (JIC) which he feels worked very well. 

Town Manager Lawless - Update on Harvey Sound Access construction costs

The memo from Public Works Director Dave Clark dated September 29, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“Bids for the site work for the subject project were received and opened on Monday, September 26th.  Due to an oversight on the part of Ricky Brake, with Barnhill Contracting Co., Inc, the actual costs for all materials, stormwater system construction, paving and concrete work, was considerably more than he originally estimated.  When he worked up the preliminary costs, he left out the 960 +/- tons of ABC stone (“crusher run”) needed as the foundation for the new asphalt paving.  As a result the two bids received were as follows:


- RPC Contracting, Inc.
 $137,960.00 (total bid, with repaving, $239,870.00)


- Barnhill Contracting Co., Inc $136,350.00 (total bid, with repaving, $241,932.00)

‘This gives the REMAINING itemized costs as,


Site Work



$137,960.00


Building Construction


$130,900.00*


Landscaping & sign


$    7,000.00


Waterline & hydrant


$    3,600.00


(10%) Contingency


$  27,946.00


REMAINING PROJECT TOTAL

$307,406.00

_______________________________________________

* - Mark Kasten will be at the BoC meeting next Wednesday prepared to discuss modifications to the building which could result in roughly $15,000 savings.

‘Even with a potential $15,000 savings on the building, the project still exceeds the total remaining from our two grants of $101,547 (and the balance of $46,000 remaining in Capital Projects), by $144,859.00.

‘We can meet with the engineer (Bissell Professional Group) and RPC to significantly reduce the scope of the proposed site work, or use the grant funds we have to construct the building and pass on the site work for now (I don’t know how that could affect our grant obligations).   The verbiage in the Outer Banks Visitors Bureau grant says that we will “remove” the “existing building”, replace it with a “pavilion” type picnic and observation structure, add handicapped parking and improve the existing parking lot.  We can do that for a lot less than $137,960.  I would strongly recommend that we ask the Board to authorize us to enter into a contract to construct the building, and significantly reduce the scope of the site work.  We do need to proceed with the building if we are going to meet the December 31st grant deadline.
‘Mark Kasten - the following changes can be made to reduce costs:

1) modify roof pitch

2) modify from metal to asphalt roof; lifespan approximately 10 years longer for metal roof

3) remove hand dryers and baseboard heaters in restrooms

4) revised lighting fixtures”

It was Board consensus to continue with the Harvey sound access construction project.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to authorize staff to proceed with the Harvey construction project as designed with the exception of the architectural changes, excluding the roof architectural changes, with $25,000 coming from the Recreation Facility Fee and the balance from the current budget’s west side multi-use path budget.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray said he did not want to utilize the west side path funds for the Harvey project.

Mayor Muller said that he felt the Town would be better served at this time to use the funds to complete the Harvey project.

MOTION TO AMEND:  Mayor Muller made a motion to amend the original motion to include that sum in total spent with the balance of budget from the west side path to pay for the project.  The motion to amend was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 3 - 2 with Mayor Pro Tem Murray and Comr. Oakes casting the NO votes.

MOTION AS AMENDED:  The motion, as amended, to include utilizing funds to complete the Harvey construction project from the Recreation Facility Fee, the west side bike path budget, and the remainder from the Fund Balance passed unanimously.

Town Manager Lawless - Town signage/logo on Water Tank

Town Manager Lawless reported that the bids to repaint the South Nags Head water tank came in well below the budgeted amount.  He asked the Board if it would like to include the Town’s logo or name on the water tank.  The signage will cost approximately $9,000 and can be painted on both water tanks with money already budgeted.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to include “Nags Head” on the Town water towers scheduled for repainting.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller. 

MOTION TO AMEND:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to amend the original motion to not paint any words on the towers.  The motion failed for lack of a second. 

MOTION:  The original motion passed 4 - 1 with Mayor Pro Tem Murray casting the NO vote.

Town Manager Lawless - Eastern Surfing Association (ESA) Pro Surfing event

Town Manager Lawless reported that the feedback received from the recent ESA Pro Surfing event was very positive.  It was a well-organized event with very little incidents.

Chief Cameron said he spoke with ESA Coordinator Kathy Phillips who expressed her thanks to the Board of Commissioners and to Town staff.  Chief Cameron described the peddler incident in the right-of-way across from Jennette’s Pier as the only incident he was aware of.

A Plate of Appreciation from the Eastern Surfing Association was presented to Town Manager Lawless  which he presented to the Board.  

Board members spoke favorably about the event; Mayor Muller directed staff to hang the Plate in the Council Chambers. 

Town Manager Lawless - Assistance to Town in Alabama

Police Sargeant Kevin Brinkley provided an update to Board members of actions taken to assist the Town of Bayou La Batre in Alabama devastated by Hurricane Katrina.  He explained that the Town took  two (2) surplus vehicles to the Police Department in the small Town located in the far southwest corner of Alabama which has a population of approximately 2,300 people.  Because of Katrina their Police Department lost four (4) vehicles and they very much appreciated the Town's donation.  

Board members thanked Sgt. Brinkley, Sgt. Murray, and Deputy Police Chief Byrum who traveled to  Alabama representing Nags Head to deliver the vehicles.

Comr. Sadler - Report on Outer Banks Transportation Task Force - Jody Crosswhite, Chair

Outer Banks Transportation Task Force Chair Jody Crosswhite provided a report to the Board.  He explained that ITRE from NC State is working with the Task Force and has prepared diagrams/schematics of suggested intersections, streets, etc. to assist in traffic flow.  

The Outer Banks Transportation Task Force Symposium is scheduled for October 12, 2005 from 8:00 a.m. to 12 Noon at the Ramada Inn in Kill Devil Hills and he encouraged all to attend.

MAYOR’S AGENDA

Mayor Muller - Consideration of Jennette's Pier Memorandum of Understanding

The Agenda Summary Sheet read in part as follows:

“Mayor Muller will present the Jennette's Pier Memorandum of Understanding at the October 5, 2005 Board of Commissioners meeting. 

‘This MOU commits the Town to the same $300,000 agreed to several years ago and should pave the way for the pier to be rebuilt and put back into use.”

Mayor Muller asked for Board support of the Jennette's Pier MOU; the MOU was approved by Dare County at their meeting on October 3, 2005.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to authorize Mayor Muller to sign the Jennette’s Pier Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) and to release the $300,000 held in reserve.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

A copy of the MOU, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "F".

Mayor Muller - Discussion of monetary contribution allocated by Board in support of Hurricane Katrina relief

Mayor Muller reported to the Board that of the $10,000 allocated by the Board for support of Hurricane Katrina relief, $5,000 was issued to the Salvation Army and $5,000 was issued to the American Red Cross for relief efforts. 

Mayor Muller - Consideration of appropriation from Government Access Channel Committee fund balance to purchase equipment for use offsite during times of emergency

The Agenda Summary Sheet read in part as follows:

“The Government Access Channel Committee is requesting approval from all participating communities to appropriate $3,000 from the Committee's existing Fund Balance for the purchase of computer equipment/software license to allow for the operation of Channel 20 from a remote location during emergencies.   

‘Mayor Muller funds to be used to purchase computer equipment, video switching equipment and necessary software.”

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to authorize the Government Access Channel Committee (GACC) to spend $3K from its fund balance for computer equipment, video switching equipment, and the necessary software for use offsite during times of emergency.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

Mayor Muller - Powell Bill allotment 

Mayor Muller reported that he recently received notice from the State that the Town’s Powell Bill allotment this year is in the amount of $134,348.03.

Mayor Muller - Bo Taylor - Citizen of the Year

Bo Taylor has been named by the Outer Banks Chamber of Commerce as Citizen of the Year.  Mayor Muller also recognized Mr. Taylor’s many contributions to the Town.

Mayor Muller - NCLM District 1 nomination

Mayor Muller asked for Board support in nominating Edenton Mayor Roland Vaughan to replace him as District 1 Director on the NCLM Board of Directors.

It was Board consensus to concur with Mayor Muller's request to nominate Roland Vaughan for the District 1 Director on the NCLM Board of Directors; the Town Clerk is to prepare a letter for the Mayor to be forwarded to the League. 

Mayor Muller - Town may take on NC DOT maintenance responsibilities 

Mayor Muller suggested that staff discuss with NC DOT the possibility of the Town taking on additional drainage/maintenance tasks - tasks that are currently the responsibility of NC DOT.

It was Board consensus to authorize the Town Manager and staff to proceed with discussions with NC DOT to formalize an agreement that the Town take over some of NC DOT’s drainage/maintenance responsibilities so that the Town can address more of its drainage issues.

Mayor Muller - Status of widening/repaving SR 1243

Mayor Muller has been in discussions with NC DOT re: SR 1243 widening/repaving; it is hoped that the project will be completed by Memorial Day 2006; he asked Board members to emphasize to NC DOT the importance of getting this work done by next year’s tourist season.  

It was Board consensus that Mayor Muller pursue discussions with NC DOT to try to speed up the SR 1243 widening/repaving project.  Mayor Muller said that he would provide an update at the next Board meeting.  

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Mayor Pro Tem Murray - Report on Nags Head Historic Committee meeting

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported on the legality of the Board establishing a Historic Commission at its August 3, 2005 Board meeting.  Mr. McRee explained that the action taken by the Board in creating the Commission was in accordance with State Statutes; in addition, his findings were confirmed with School of Government officials.  A public hearing with ordinance will be required; the ordinance would be to create a Historic District and invest it with certain regulatory standards.  

Mayor Pro Tem Murray reported on the results of the Committee's first meeting.  He summarized his notes which read in part as follows:

"The Committee's goal is the preservation of Nags Head Historic properties for now and the future.  Out guiding theme is to preserve as many owner property rights as possible as we move through the process.  The Committee believes that zoning is the correct instrument to use for preservation.

'We are working from the 2001 minutes and notes.  We welcome constructive comments and ideas from the owners and the public at large.  We want to not be a burden on the owners and still accomplish preservation.

'Our idea is to create an overlay zoning district which will preserve exterior aesthetics of the area.  These are the ideas that have surfaced from our first meeting:

'1.
Repairs and maintenance will continue in the same fashion as they are currently.

2.
Interior spaces are not of concern.

3.
Exterior changes of a major scale will need to be reviewed (approved).

4.
Loss of structures is a major concern (Some delay to demolition may occur).

5.
New structures would need to fit into the genre of architecture.

6.
Relief from Town non-conformity would be forgiven (You could build back just as you are).

7.
Porches, shakes, color, style, shape, and size are important.

8.
Across the street is important.

9.
St. Andrews and Nellie Myrtle's store are important.

10.
A review board should have property owners as sitting members.

11.
We are not a Historic Commission as defined by the State of North Carolina.

'I would like too protect this area with the simplest set of rules that will accomplish the task.  My request today is to have this Board endorse the work of this group and move forward to draft an ordinance for review by the owners and citizens of Nags Head using the principals that I have presented here today."

Mayor Muller - Youth Open House at Fire Station 
Mayor Muller encouraged everyone to attend a Youth Open House at the Nags Head Fire Station #16 on Tuesday, October 11, 2005 from 5 - 8 p.m. for Fire Prevention Week. The theme is entitled “Use Candles With Care”. 

Mayor Pro Tem Murray - Report on Nags Head Historic Committee meeting (continued)

Comr. Sadler questioned the next step; Mayor Pro Tem Murray stated that they will meet with staff to prepare an ordinance to distribute to property owners, etc. and to bring back for Board review.   Comr. Sadler said it was very important to her that those directly affected have an opportunity to review any proposals. 

Comr. Oakes encouraged the Board to keep all options open and to not discard the Historic Commission option.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that the Committee wants to preserve the area but does not want to put any undue hardship on the property owners.

Mayor Muller explained that as the group moves forward in its discussions, before any action is taken, it will be presented to the property owners for review and comment.  

Comr. Gray confirmed with Mayor Pro Tem Murray that the State will not be involved in any decisions impacting the Historic area. 

Reed Fisher, property owner in the Historic area; he stated that the Town Attorney has said that the Board has established a Historic Commission; he suggested that the Board repeal the Commission and re-establish it as a Committee and get property owners on board.  He confirmed with Mr. McRee that a Historic District Commission was established and does have the authority to advise the Board to make a study and recommendation as to what ordinances need to be adopted to preserve the area.  He reiterated his request to repeal the actions of the Board on August 3rd in creating the Commission and to then appoint a Committee to best determine what is best for the properties.  

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to repeal the Board’s action from the August 3, 2005 Board meeting establishing a Historic District Commission and further to establish a Historic District Committee with the appointment of the following members:  Brant Murray, Roland Vaughan, Ben Cahoon, Peter Rascoe, and John Wilson; to inventory and assess the Historic District area; and to recommend to the Board of Commissioners the steps to take to preserve the Historic District area.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.

The Board provided further direction to Committee members to make sure Historic District property owners are invited to serve on the Committee and will be able to have input to any recommendations that are forwarded to the Board.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 - 1 with Comr. Oakes casting the NO vote.

Comr. Sadler and Comr. Oakes - Report on Beach Road Development Committee meeting

Comr. Oakes summarized the Committee's meeting on September 23, 2005.  The draft minutes from that meeting read in part as follows:

“Committee description of current development pattern and concerns

Committee members described current concerns about the future of the Beach Road:  Small businesses are being eliminated and too many franchises, i.e., Wings, are moving into the Town.  Small businesses, hotels/motels, etc. are being replaced on the Beach Road with single-family residential structures.  The Town is losing the character that originally brought many to Nags Head.

‘Dr. Pasalar: Dr. Pasalar explained that developers often go out on their own and do their own thing and the Town loses control.  Dr. Pasalar would like to look at the entire Town and see how it all fits together.
‘Bo Taylor:  Planning Board Chair Bo Taylor provided a summary of how the Town came to look the way it currently does.  Years ago, the Board of Commissioners decided to eliminate nonconformities, i.e. cottage courts, which became not permitted; the desire was for single family houses; a conscious effort was made to rule out higher density development.  Mr. Taylor feels the Committee should look at areas where development can still be impacted - look at the entire Town and not just the Beach Road.

‘Dr. Pasalar:  The project for Nags Head would begin either the third semester of this school year or in time for the Fall 2006 classes; she would like to focus on all of Nags Head and not just the Beach Road.

‘RV Owens:  RV Owens briefly described the Manteo waterfront project in which all of the design was done in the open and on-line for public access. 

‘Dr. Pasalar:  Dr. Pasalar explained the process as follows:

-
Dr. Pasalar looks for interested faculty members for projects for their students

-
There is a review of the facts, the history, and maps of the area

-
Groups of students are assigned to specific areas:  architecture, landscaping, historic 
preservation, and natural resources that may need to be protected/preserved

-
The students study the area and spend time in the community with residents to include 
living 
in the area for a brief period of time; community workshops are scheduled

-
The faculty prepares documentation based on the results of the students’ analysis

-
Dr. Pasalar emphasized that it is very important that a "vision" is prepared that everyone 
agrees on

-
In conclusion, alternative scenarios prepared by the faculty with help from the students’ 
analysis will lead to the development of a Master Plan and Guidelines for the area  

‘Andy Garman:  Planner Andy Garman explained the upcoming Town Land Use Plan process which begins with a Lead Planning Group meeting on October 12, 2005 and a public meeting on October 27, 2005.  The first phase of the process is to be completed by May 31, 2006.  He  would like to integrate the public participation efforts of the Town Land Use Plan process with Dr. Pasalar's efforts which also involves public participation.  

‘RV Owens:  RV Owens suggested that the Committee meet with the other towns; he also noted that if the project does not take place until Fall 2006, there would be no need for him to continue to come to meetings until it is closer to that time.  Dr. Pasalar said that she hopes it could begin in the third semester.

‘Andy Garman:  Andy Garman said that he would like Dr. Pasalar's input on the Draft Citizen Participation Plan for the Land Use Plan that he is currently preparing; Dr. Pasalar agreed to review the Plan.  

‘Dr. Pasalar:  Dr. Pasalar explained that the next steps that need to take place include obtaining pictures of the area; reviewing the appropriate documentation, and walking the Beach Road.  She confirmed with Committee members there were no non-profit organizations involved.    

‘Mr. Garman will provide the following to Dr. Pasalar:

-
List of Lead Planning Group organizations

-
Copy of the Land Use Plan, Zoning Ordinance, and the Land Use Plan Map

-
Architecture standards for residential and commercial structures

-
Design guidelines prepared for Cape Hatteras National Seashore by National Park Service

-
Land Use Plan RFP and tentative schedule

-
Tour of the Beach Road to obtain good feel for local architecture

-
Digital files of the Town’s aerial photography and GIS information

-
Schedule of public participation activities in order to integrate this project with the 


Town Land Use Plan project
‘Dr. Pasalar would like the main focus to be the Beach Road but also wants an analysis of how it blends in with the bypass and with the rest of the Town - she would like to look at the entire picture first.   Dr. Pasalar asked for formal endorsement from the Town which can be requested at the October 5, 2005 Board of Commissioners meeting.

‘The set up with the faculty at NC State should be completed by November 1, 2005.  The official statement and timeframe/cost estimate will be prepared by NC State and forwarded to the Town in time for the October 5, 2005 Board of Commissioners meeting which will be presented to the Board by Comr. Anna Sadler and Comr. Bob Oakes.

‘MOTION:  Bo Taylor made a motion to recommend to the Board of Commissioners that they pursue employing the North Carolina State College of Design to assist in the Town Land Use Plan process with specific focus on the Beach Road and those issues that concern the Beach Road.  The motion was seconded by RV Owens which passed unanimously.”

It was Board consensus that the Beach Road Development Committee continue its work with NC State utilizing funds from Contingency.  The Committee is to provide the eventual recommended model to be used for the Beach Road development to the Board for review and consideration. 

Mayor Muller - Public Hearing concerning alternative street access - Tabled from earlier in today’s meeting

Board members discussed the revised ordinance for the alternative street access proposal.  It was noted that another public hearing is not necessary as long as any modifications made are not substantive.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to table consideration of the alternative street access ordinance until the next Board meeting.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously. 

Comr. Oakes - Televise League of Women Voters Forum

Comr. Oakes said that he would like the Board to expend the necessary funds to televise the Thursday, October 6, 2005 League of Women Voters candidates forum on the Government Access Channel.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to recuse Mayor Pro Tem Murray and Comr. Sadler from the discussion as they are both running for re-election.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to authorize funds, not to exceed $750, for the taping of the Thursday, October 6, 2005 League of Women Voters election forum for broadcast on the Government Access Channel with funds to come from Contingency.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed 3 - 0 (Mayor Pro Tem Murray and Comr. Sadler were recused.). 

Comr. Oakes - Town of Duck commercial ordinance

Comr. Oakes asked for Board review of the Town of Duck's commercial ordinance which was included in the FYI section of the Board’s packages. 

Mayor Muller said that he felt the Duck ordinance encourages nonconformities; he stated further that it strikes him as contract zoning which is not legal in North Carolina.

Comr. Oakes asked for staff to review the Town of Duck commercial ordinance and provide comments at the next Board meeting.

Comr. Oakes - Adopt a town during emergency recovery efforts

Comr. Oakes brought forward the idea of the Town formally adopting a Town in an area devastated by Hurricane Katrina to assist in recovery efforts.

Mayor Muller said that he does not feel this is the time to do that; in addition, he feels that the Outer Banks community and not just Nags Head should band together and be prepared for the next emergency event.  

Chief Cameron agreed and stated that he feels the Outer Banks would have enough resources to assist fully but that Nags Head may not. 

Mayor Muller said that he would take Comr. Oakes’ suggestion to the other local Mayors for their thoughts.

Comr. Oakes - Trash pick-up

In response to Comr. Oakes, Public Works Director Dave Clark stated that there is one sanitation worker whose responsibility it is to pick up trash/roll back carts full time - nine (9) months out of the year.

Comr. Oakes - Proposed hotel now in Village zoning district

Comr. Oakes questioned the Board’s action at the September 7, 2005 Board meeting concerning the zoning map amendment for a proposed hotel to be located in the Village at Nags Head. 

Mayor Muller explained that any Board member may place an item on the agenda; Comr. Oakes is welcome to place the zoning map amendment, adopted at the September 7, 2005 Board meeting, back on the Board’s agenda if desired. 

Comr. Sadler - ESA Pro Surfing Tournament

The ESA Pro Surfing Tournament held in Nags Head last week was a success; Comr. Sadler hopes that they return to Nags Head for future events. 

Comr. Sadler - Welcome to Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament

Comr. Sadler welcomed this year’s annual Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament.  This is the first time that the event has had to be hosted out of Nags Head; Nags Head does not have accommodations for the tournament operations so they are stationed at the Ramada Inn in Kill Devil Hills.

Comr. Sadler - Trash pick-up

Comr. Sadler said that volunteers pick up trash in the area where she works; she would like to see more residents pick up trash in their own neighborhoods.  She feels it is time for residents to take some responsibility for their neighborhoods. 

Comr. Gray - Bypass sidewalk

Comr. Gray reported that Stan White, Transportation Board member, has funds to construct a sidewalk on the west side of the bypass from the Kill Devil Hills/Nags Head line through Hollowell Street.  Comr. Gray said that he would discuss this possibility with Board members at an upcoming Board meeting.

Comr. Gray - Volunteer Fire Department

Comr. Gray met with the Volunteers last week and will provide an update to Board members at the first Board meeting in November.

Mayor Muller - Commended Board members

Mayor Muller complimented Board members for their work during today’s meeting.  He also commended Mayor Pro Tem Murray and Comr. Sadler for addressing major issues such as beach nourishment so close to election time.

ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss the Nelson Whetstine lawsuit and to adjourn.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.  The time was 5:24 p.m. 






_______________________________






Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:
___________________________

Mayor:

___________________________
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